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Ministerôs Letter 
Dear friends, 
 

s I ponder the lessons and challenges of a variety of residential work this 
summer ï much of it with young people ï one issue crops up again and 
again. It is not particularly new, in the sense that many people have voiced 

concern over the last few decades: why is there such a ódisconnectô between the 
evident spirituality of many young people (much of which is informed and overtly 
Christian) and the churches which óembodyô much of Christianity in this country? 
Indeed, I have seen this sense of ódisconnectô grow to include many young and not-
so-young adults. The hunger for faith, for values, for a knowledge of purpose 
continues undiminished; to a degree, it is fed by of knowledge of, and undoubted 
respect for the teachings of Jesus ï and yet there is lingering suspicion that 
churches fail consistently to meet the needs of óseekersô. This dilemma is not going 
to go away, nor is it going to get easier; it is not helped by the fact that there is 
precious little evidence that Jesus came to establish the óChurchô ï a fact which is 
known and acknowledged by many of those asking serious questions. At a personal 
level, I can talk about my own life and ministry as being óin tensionô ï I am never a 
particularly comfortable servant of the institutional church, since I find momentum far 
more appealing than inertia, but this doesnôt necessarily help others in their 
journeying. Soéwhich does the gap between vibrant spirituality and the historic 
churches continue to grow larger? 
 

No easy or palatable answers, Iôm afraid. Worship is often staid and dryétoo 
cerebral and too wordy, and I am as guilty of this as the next person; in our 
meetings ï which should be liberating and empowering ï we sometimes obsess with 
minutiae which are completely meaningless in the world as a whole; we continue to 
place trust in structures which may be outdated and which are rarely life-enhancing; 
we continue to talk the language of the world, not least in terms of power and 
resources and authorityéand this is genuinely off-putting to those who look at us 
and to us for the first time. We remain overly-institutional in times when many are 
suspicious of institutions, we are not always hospitable and inclusive in ways which 
reflect the ministry of Jesus ï and, in the face of sustained decline, many have 
become inward-looking rather than outward-looking, reactive rather than proactive. I 
could continueéand yet, well, I remain optimistic. Why? 
 

I believe that it is within our grasp to take more creative approaches to worship: 
most church profiles speak of óflexibilityô in terms of the expectations of the 
congregation, but this is not always born out in the diet of worship which comes their 
way. There are sufficient óbigô questions around to ensure that every church meeting 
is exciting and challenging. We can ï if we so wish, - adapt structures to reflect 
changing numbers and attitudes within the churches. We can be more upfront in our 
talk of vulnerability and humility and costéand ensure that this is rooted in the 
teaching of Jesus. We can practise the message of hospitality, we can engage more 
directly with the issues of our times ï and we can learn what it means to operate in 
less institutional ways. All of these things are possible; it is for all of us to decide 
whether all of these things are desirable. 
 

  With much love in Christ, your friend and minister,

A 
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Sunday Worship during September 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 

 
Sunday 7 September 
 

10.30am Morning worship, including the Lordôs Supper (common cup) and 
reception into church membership led by Neil Riches 
12 noon First Sunday Lunch ï all are welcome to share in a light lunch at church 
at the close of worship 
4.00pm Street Banquet: food, fellowship and worship for some of the most 
vulnerable members of society in Birmingham, shaped by Jesusô story of the 
Great Feast 
 
Sunday 14 September 
 
10.30am Morning worship led by Neil Johnson 
12 noon Annual Business Meeting and monthly church meeting ï all are 
welcome to share in these meetings, which should finish by about 1pm. Key 
question for discussion: how can we best use the considerable resources 
entrusted to us in the furtherance and development of the diverse ministries of 
the church? A discussion paper will be available beforehand 
2.45pm for 3pm Childrenôs Church 
5.30pm Circuit Praise ï lively, informal worship and challenging teaching 
 
Sunday 21 September 
 
10.30am Morning worship led by Peter Tonks 
 
Sunday 28 September 
 

10.30am Morning worship led by Neil Riches. Harvest ï collection/offering, 
details to be announced 
6.00pm Radical worship ï details to be announced 
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Notices 

 
Saturday 6 September Scratch musical 

day at St Germainôs Edgbaston, 
learning and performing Apostle by 
Roger Jones, 10.00am to 6.00pm. 
Singers/instrumentalists of all abilities 
are welcome. Contact Tim at Christian 
Music Ministries 01527 576 440.   
 
Friday 19 September 7.30pm at 
Bromsgrove Methodist Centre, 
Stratford Road, B60 1AS. An evening 
to reflect on issues relating to Mental 
Health from a Christian perspective 
with Gill Dascombe, Vice-President of 
the Methodist Conference and Carol 
Wilson and Nick Jones, Mental Health 
Chaplains in the Birmingham District. 
 
Monday 22 September Birmingham 
City Centre Retail Chaplaincy AGM 5-
7pm at St Martins in the Bullring. 
Celebrating the work of Retail 
Chaplaincy in the city centre. Jonathan 
Cheetham (Chair of Retail Birmingham) 
will be speaking on the new exciting 
developments opening in 2015. More 
information from: Elaine Hutchinson, 
chaplain@carrslane.co.uk Tel: 0121 
356 8339 or 0759511958 
 
Tuesday 23 September Sacred Space 
Project  7.00pm for 7.30pm. The Role 
of Faith in Birmingham Schools, 
Speaker: Gareth Davies ex 
Birmingham SACRE (Standing 
Advisory Council for Religious 
Education) at Shri Guru Ravidass 
Bhawan, 1 Union Row, Grove Lane, 
Handsworth B21 9EW. The Bhawan 
will provide a free Vegetarian meal, to 
aid catering please contact Jane Bailey 
on 0121 707 1008 or 07949215273. 
Birmingham Council of Faiths will be 
grateful to receive small optional 

donations at the end of the evening to 
be used for future inter faith events. 
Friday 26 September Staff at Carrs 
Lane are joining the Worldôs Biggest 
Coffee Morning to help raise funds for 
Macmillan Cancer support. If you wish 
to help in any way, either by baking 
cakes for us to sell, or if you are able to 
pop in during the morning for coffee 
and cake we would love to see you. We 
hope to be holding a raffle so any 
suitable contributions of unwanted gifts 
etc. would be most appreciated. 
 
Introduction to Workplace Chaplaincy A 
six week training course for Voluntary 
Chaplaincy Mondays 5-7pm from 29 
September until 10 November at 1 
Colmore Row. More info contact 
peter.sellick@cigb.org.uk. 
 
Appeal for the Al-Ahli Hospital in Gaza. 
This is run by the Diocese of Jerusalem 
and treats all in the local community 
regardless of faith or culture. Donations 
may be made online at the Jerusalem 
& Middle East Church Association 
website: www.jmeca.org.uk or by 
cheque (payable to The Jerusalem and 
the Middle East Church Association) 
sent to the Secretary, JMECA, 1 Hart 
House, The Hart, Farnham, Surrey. 
GU9 7HJ. Please Gift Aid your 
donation ; there is a form on the 
website. Please continue to pray for the 
situation in the Holy Land.  
 

About People 
 
Geoff and Janet Jones would like to 
thank you all for your kindness and 
good wishes at the time of Geoff's 
operation and since. Special thanks 
also for your support and 
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encouragement before he went into hospital. 
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The Windermere Centre offers radical generosity ï not raised prices 
 

he Windermere Centre ï one of the United Reformed Churchôs resource 
centres for learning ï has taken the radical decision of abandoning its policy of 
charging set fees for guests attending courses and events or simply using the 

centre as a base for a holiday in the Lake District. From 1 August 2014, the 
Windermere Centre is moving to a policy of ópay what you canô- inviting people to pay 
what they think their stay is worth, and no more than they can afford. 
 
Explaining this perhaps unprecedented move, Lawrence Moore, director of the 
Windermere Centre, said he had become concerned that rising costs were putting 
the centre out of reach of church groups and other users. óPay What You Canô is 
designed to make the Windermere Centre accessible to large numbers of users who 
are presently put off because of financial concerns. The larger numbers will mean 
that the Windermere Centre remains viable, even if the income levels per head drop. 
 
Mr Moore added: ñThere is an economic basis to the move, but the primary reason 
for moving to óPay what you canô is to enable the Windermere Centre to be a genuine 
resource to the Church. Our mission is óto resource the Church through hospitality 
and theological adventureô, and this will enable us to do so more widely and 
effectively. Itôs a genuine, no-strings offer. We want to model biblical generosity and 
say to people, óIf you need us, use us. Weôre going to resource you ï not charge you. 
And if you want to ensure that we can continue to resource the Church, pay us what 
you can.ôò 
 
More details of the new programme are available at http://windermere.urc.org.uk 

Eve Parker, Press & media officer, United Reformed Church House 
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Christian Aid Thanks 
 
Dear Friends 
 

hank you very much for your donations totalling £1190.20 raised as your 
annual contribution to Christian Aid. Please pass on our thanks to everyone for 
their generosity. 

 
Our theme for Christian Aid Week this year was tackling violence and building peace, 
with a focus on the ways in which our partners around the world provide life-saving 
support for people caught up in conflict, help rebuild lives in its aftermath and tackle 
the causes of conflict. You may have heard stories from South Sudan, Columbia and 
Iraq, highlighting the successes of our partners around the world, as well as the 
challenges they face. 
 
In 2011, following decades of violence, the displaced people of South Sudan finally 
had the chance to go home and start again. Supported by Christian Aid partner, 
Hope Agency for Relief and Development (HARD), the Apada community in the 
northwest of the country is working together to make life better, with each person 
doing their bit. Angelina is young and aspirational and was born in Khartoum in the 
Republic of Sudan. Living in Apada is her first experience of South Sudan. As a 
young woman of 19, she is now being exposed to the challenges of living in a poor, 
rural area with fewer amenities and job prospects. óLife is not perfect. There are no 
jobs. I miss my friends. There is no way to contact them, we have no phone,ô 
Angelina explains. 
 
Despite having her education disrupted, Angelina is determined to complete it. She is 
also a budding photographer and wants to work in a photography studio. óI would 
encourage people to carry on with their education,ô she said. Thanks to our partner, 
HARD, Angelina now has a safe and secure place she can call home; a strong 
foundation from which she can rebuild her life and get on with being a normal 19 
year old.  
 
Your continued support and prayers are much appreciated. 

Best Wishes, Mary Reay, Regional Administrator  
 

 

T 
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Stories From the Birmingham Hunger Journal 
 

uring Lent, as part of the End Hunger Fast campaign, ñHunger Journalsò were 
given to several Birmingham Foodbanks where users were invited to share 
their stories and experiences of finding themselves living with poverty and 

hunger. Here are a few extracts to give a flavour (no pun intended) of the 
experiences of some of the most vulnerable in our city. 
 
ñI am collecting a food parcel on behalf of a client. She was so sick she was unable 
to get to the GP to renew her sick note in time to present it at the job centre who 
stopped her claim for ESA. She had to borrow some money and once she was a bit 
better was able to renew her benefits. She had to pay back the money and as a 
result she cannot afford to buy food for two weeks.ò 
 

ñWhen I am hungry I feel hopeless, isolated and vulnerable. I felt lonely and 
disheartened but I have hope in God and therefore my faith carried me through it. ñ 
 

ñI am on JSA at the moment. I was volunteering at a charity shop for over fourteen 
months and I am now waiting to start volunteering at another place as I havenôt been 
lucky enough to find a job yet. Paying bedroom tax has made me more desperate 
and Iôve had to ask for help.ò 
 

ñHunger makes you weak. It makes you think only of looking for food and preparing 
for what you will do. Itôs a very stressful life, being uncertain what will happen.ò 
 

ñShe is a young single mom who is isolated from friends and family and struggling to 
cope financially and sometimes will have to choose between gas and electric being 
on and food in the cupboards. She turns to the childrenôs centre for support and we 
come here for a food parcel. This is a great help for this family in their time of need.ò 
 

ñI remember sitting in my flat with my rent way overdue and I didnôt have any money 
or food. My three month old son was crying and I needed to breast feed him but I 
was hungry so I had to drink some water and pray to God to help me so I can help 
my son. Hunger pains are very hard and painful.ò 
 

ñBecause the foodbank helped me and my cupboards were fuller than before, I was 
allowed my two girls back full-time. But if it wasnôt for the foodbank this wouldnôt have 
happened and I am so grateful. Because of bedroom tax and debt building up I was 
unable to buy food so please keep supporting the foodbanks as they really save 
peopleôs lives.ò 
 

All the stories are gradually being added to a website: read more examples at 
http://birminghamhungerjournal.wordpress.com    
 

 

D 
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No more waiting - Traidcraft's Autumn range has arrived 
 

 

New and Delicious 

 
Just Beautiful 
 

  

   
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
We have heard news from one of Traidcraftôs 
handicraft producer groups Holy Land 
Handicraft Society who we purchase olive wood 
products from. They are living through some 
dangerous situations just now. 
 
Their recent email to us talks of a missile having 
dropped near to them injuring some civilians. 
Please can everyone remember them in their 
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thoughts and prayers. Itôs amazing that their craft order has arrived in time for the 
catalogue launch! 
 
News 

Ethical Consumer ran a survey to celebrate their 25 years. The question they asked 

as part of their survey was ñwho do you consider to be the most ethical company?ò 

Traidcraft was voted third! With the Coop in first place, and Lush in second place. 

This is really encouraging for Traidcraft and is something to be proud of. Not that we 

are competitive but it was good to beat the likes of People Tree and Suma! 

Friday 26 September 2.00 - 5.30pm at The Church at Carrs Lane Traidcraft are 
holding a Mini Roadshow.  To book places, please contact Joan Davies. 

 

 

News From Carrs Lane Lived Community 
 

he current incarnation of the Carrs Lane Lived Community is now one year old. 
A year ago, we had very little idea what the community would look like at this 
stage, and it is fair to say we now have no idea where we will be twelve months 

from now. 
  
We always said that once the routine of community prayer established, inviting us 
into relationship with God, that we couldnôt, and shouldnôt try to, know exactly what 
the community would look like and that things would happen in unexpected ways. It 
is in the very nature of prayer that it offers God a space to offer something different 
to our human vision, and offers us a space to say yes to Godôs vision. It means 
letting go of some of our own desires and expectations, certainly, but in return opens 
us up to receive greater possibilities. 
 
And these are certainly exciting times. By the time this magazine goes to print the 
fourth community member will be just settling in. Melissa is joining us for ten months 
on the ñyear in communityò project and, as well as living fully as part of the 
community, sharing in the routine of prayer and ministry of hospitality, will be a full-
time volunteer with different projects in the city. 
 
Our third community member certainly  joined us as proof that the life of the 
community is going to be unpredictable ... we definitely didnôt predict that we would 
be joined by a ninety year old nun with seventy years experience of community life. 
Sister Mary-Joseph brings with her the gifts of wisdom and a long experience of a life 
centred on prayer. Her presence here is already an inspiration: I for one hope that, at 
90, I will still be building my life, with others, around a routine of prayer, and still 
being open to engage with new experiences.  
 
Prayers begin again on Monday 1st September, continuing on weekdays at 7.30am 
and 7pm. We look forward to sharing them with you. 
 

T 
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URC General Assembly in Cardiff           
 

he main areas of discussion and decision will have been in the public domain 
for a while by the time that you read this. An excellent debate on mental health 
issues ï moving and informative ï and how churches, as holistic communities, 

should respond to this, not least by upping their game in terms of knowledge and 
skills! A timely and challenging presentation on Food Bankséa doubled-edged 
sword, since whilst their effectiveness is impressive, the need for them is an 
indictment on our society (and our politics, capital óPô). Much encouraging work had 
been done on future priorities for, and an overall strategy in terms of direction for the 
denomination: ecumenism, decision-making (within a conciliar church) and patterns 
of leadership featured prominently within this. Full details on the URC website! There 
was a good session on Scotland ï the URC is a ónationalô church and we donôt 
always acknowledge or appreciate the implications of this, even in a year of such 
significance as 2014. The same-sex marriage debate featured in the BBC News on 
the Sunday, and, unusually, featured in business on the Friday, Saturday and 
Sunday. One full session was calm, helpful, but rather too one-sided; another 
session brought an excellent paper from the facilitation group, but did not show the 
denomination in a particularly good light; Sundayôs session was short, focused and 
positiveéthough a minority remain unhappy with the outcome. There will be a period 
of consultation with Synods and local churches, to discern whether there is clear 
support for a ópermissive resolutionô, i.e. one which allows local churches wishing to 
offer same-sex marriage services to do so. Mission Council will consider the results 
of this consultation in March next yearéwith a view to holding a one-day, single-
issue Assembly later in the year. 
 
At a personal level, I came away from Assembly with a powerful sense of the 
importance of the visual in our proceedings this year (though the big screen which 
showed the platform party sitting in front of the big screen on which you could see a 
smaller big screen and so on, disappearing into infinity felt surreal at times!). Two 
bible studies had powerful and engaging visual aspects ï casting bread on the 
waters and drawing deeply from the well; video clips of children talking about the 
URCôs Childrenôs Charter were helpful ï and short films took us into all the churches 
nominated for the ófinalsô of this yearôs Community Awards. All of this offered 
welcome relief (redress?) in an assembly which, as ever, was too wordy by far; at its 
worst, the technicalities of Resolution 19 (donôt ask!) flagged the dangers of 
strangulation by structures and a love of ógood orderôébut much of it was well-done 
and I came away óstirredôémaybe even a little energised! 
 
Neil 
 
PS The wheels have continued to turn since I wrote this article; it looks as though the 
one-day General Assembly could well be in Birmingham at the end of June next 
year; venue = The Church at Carrs Lane! 
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12th Birmingham BB Company Visit to Hungary ï July 2014     
 

his was an excellent trip, both peaceable and stimulating. Many thanks to all 
who offered financial support to help us on our wayé 
 

I donôt particularly wish to comment on the ótouristyô side of things: suffice to say that 
we visited a lot of different places, used a variety of forms of transport and probably 
spent a little less money in the process than we anticipated! Overall, the weather was 
kind, we achieved óbalanceô between local culture and óleisureô activities ï and we ate 
consistently well (probably too much ice cream ï and, certainly, too much deep-fried 
food in Szeged!). I do want to say a little about our stay at the Reformed Church in 
Szeged, however; whilst the accommodation was óbasicô (i.e. hall floor and limited 
toilet facilities), I know that everybody enjoyed this timeéand that everybody gained 
something significant from it. We shared in worship with the congregation on Sunday 
morning; the lads found it a little strange to stand for the prayers and to sit for much 
of the singing ï and it was a little unnerving to learn that they felt that the service in 
Hungary passed more quickly than many services which they had experienced in 
English! We had all our evening meals in Szeged at the churchôs own restaurant ï 
and Sandor, the pastor, talked to us about the complex legacy for Christians left both 
by Communism and its aftermath in more recent times. We saw a great deal of the 
churchôs janitor/caretaker, and I know that everybody was genuinely moved by his 
story (though he himself spoke no English at all); a Christian from Transylvania, he 
had been tortured and imprisoned in former times for refusing to pass on details of 
other Christians that he knew. Hungary also shares a border with Ukraine, and 
Sandor spoke of the issues to which this continues to give rise; at present, over 300 
refugees per day are entering Hungary from Ukraine. 
 
The lads comprised a remarkably content group; 
we only had one significant experience when things 
failed to go according to plan ï nobodyôs fault ï and 
not a single word of complaint was uttered. All the 
under-18s shared a single, hot room in the hostel in 
Budapestéand, again, no word of complaint 
(though it was not always easy passing 9 people 
through a single shower first thing in the morning ï 
the adults struggled to achieve this with a mere 7 
people!). Some slightly quirky souvenirs made their 
way back to the UK: I have never travelled before with anybody who decided that a 
gas mask was a good memento of a trip, but at least it was bought when we visited 
The Hospital in the Rock and learned something of the tribulations of the Hungarian 
people both during the Second World War and in the years followingé 
 
All being well, thoughts and pictures will be shared with a wide audience at some 
point during the autumn. 

Neil 

 
 

T 
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West Midlands Synod Youth Camp ï Church Stretton   
 

 offer this short article as a serious comment on the weekéa very good week. If 
you happen to come across photographs of me, er, holding a baby-shaped 
marrow, or wearing rather a lot of tinsel, or wearing a fetching outfit for go-karting, 

or brandishing an item for use in outdoor laser-quest, or doing a little dance on my 
approach to a lane in tenpin bowlingéwell, donôt be too harsh on me! Indeed, 
perhaps I ought to go on record and make it clear that the visit to laser-quest was 
both preceded and followed by worship which focussed very clearly on Jesusô 
teaching on peace, and all present acknowledged some of the tensions present in 
differentiating between fantasy and reality!  
 
Overall, it was an excellent week: even the heaviest of showers (and they were only 
showers) couldnôt dampen the sense of well-being and friendship which pervaded 
activities, food, travel, theme sessions (centred on the idea of ólost and foundô) and 
worship. 
 
This year, I attended camp as worship leader; essentially, this involved responsibility 
for leading camp worship each morning and working with a different group of 
youngsters on a daily basis to enable them to lead worship each evening. In the 
morning, I chose to focus on ófruitôénot only the spiritual fruits as described by Paul, 
but also the actual physical fruits (complete with tasting sessions) which appear in 
scripture. I have to say that the evening worship times were lovelyéhelped 
effectively throughout by the eight or so musicians who brought their instruments to 
camp and who led us in our music-making. We sang together, read together, prayed 
together, engaged in artwork and crafts together; the whole camp engaged in 
ócorporateô drama (most notably in the parting of the Red Sea); we shared in 
worship-related activities, ensured that all five senses were used to the full in 
worshipéand did not shy away from open-ended worship when folk were able to 
stay for as long as they liked. Indeed, whilst evening worship normally lasted for 
twenty minutes or so, on one evening the keyboard played the same song again and 
again for over 45 minutes while a number of youngsters sat in quiet reflection. 
 
I would like to share two thoughts/observations/challenges in response to a full week 
of leading and facilitating Christian worship in a field in Shropshire. Firstly, the 
youngsters had consistently high expectations of worshipéas did the leaders. There 
was no sense of ógoing through the motionsô, there was a clear expectation of helpful 
variety in worship and there was acknowledgement that teaching should comfort and 
challenge in equal measure; there was also a profound sense that worship was 
about óengagementôéthis was not about monologue or spectator sport. It prompts 
me to ask the question: how high are the expectations that we bring to public worship 
week by week? Secondly: the young people did not shy away from difficult 
questions; they were happy to share quite personal experiences ï and, in the main, 
they demonstrated maturity in spirituality, often overtly Christian spirituality. And 
yeté well, some of them felt that institutional óchurchô was not the right place in 
which to pursue a faith journey characterised by the qualities and experiences to 
which I have alluded earlier in this article. It may well be that emerging generations 
will bring with them a passion for óchurch plantingô in very different ways to those to 
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which many of us are accustomed, but I am more conscious than ever of the need 
for considerable ï and literal - ósoul-searchingô on the most effective ways of 
ensuring the ópresentô church remains a safe and helpful home to those who may be 
new to faith. 
 
I am very grateful for the opportunity to have shared in this yearôs Synod Camp:  
            thanks.Neil 

 
 

News on our Art Project 
 

ou will remember Elizabeth Gray-King 
came with her sketch book to our 
Pentecost service, All Together in One 

Place, when we celebrated the diversity of the 
life of The Church at Carrs Lane. During 
worship, she made this sketch representing 
people now, and in the future as well as the past, 
worshipping here. 
 
She had asked me previously if there were items 
from both the former Carrs Lane and Central 
Hall that could be incorporated into the work to 
represent our coming together. All we could find 
were some images of the old Carrs Lane and furniture from Corporation Street.  
 
Elizabeth was delighted with all these materials, choosing a Methodist communion 
table top which will form the basis of the work and some of the old sketches and 
photographs to be worked into it. She says she has discovered an arrangement of 
medullary rays in the oak top, a wonderful arrangement of curved lines moving from 
left to right. She has decoupaged four Carrs Lane photos to empathise with these 
lines and the combination of them all makes a wonderful energy from left to right - 
almost pushing the images of the past into the future.  
 
She writes, óI have enjoyed the discovery that my intense coloured pencils can work 
into the varnish of the decoupage, so am adding colour into the rays and into some 

of the black and white photos.  As soon 
as the varnishing work is done, then I'll be 
adding canvas to the wood, the slot for 
which has already been cut. Onto the 
canvas, I'll paint images from my 
Pentecost sketches and images which 
arose in my brain when we talked in 
Carrs Lane some months ago. So I'm 
having great fun!ô 
 

This is the very first sand of the table top after the slice through.  
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    Then the sanding after gluing  then drying 

 

óThe Medullary Ray energy is a peep at a bit of the 
final piece. It shows how the images were 
arranged according to the rays of the wood, then 
how I've used my own line work to merge both the 
photos with the wood and the photos with each 
other. The Carrs Lane Pentecost is the drawing, 
as best as I could photograph it.ô 
 
We will dedicate this new installation, a 
celebration of our new ecumenical church, in 
Lounge on Advent Sunday, 30th November. I am 
very grateful to everyone who has contributed to 
the cost of this exciting project. Commissioning it 
was a step in faith, but we did not need to fund-
raise because the support you so generously gave 
meant the funding was secure. The number of 
gifts also expressed clearly the enthusiasm we 
have collectively for the project. We look forward 
very much to seeing the piece installed, as we 
celebrate another year of our shared journey.   
 

Julie Grove 
 
If you are interested to find out more about 
medullary rays, here is a link to explain them:  
http://www.kareliafloors.com/karelia-
us/pages/hardwood_floor_info/information_on_wo
od_and_hardwood_floors/medullary_ray_of_oak/.  
 

 

http://www.kareliafloors.com/karelia-us/pages/hardwood_floor_info/information_on_wood_and_hardwood_floors/medullary_ray_of_oak/
http://www.kareliafloors.com/karelia-us/pages/hardwood_floor_info/information_on_wood_and_hardwood_floors/medullary_ray_of_oak/
http://www.kareliafloors.com/karelia-us/pages/hardwood_floor_info/information_on_wood_and_hardwood_floors/medullary_ray_of_oak/

